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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed March 30, 2016.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained

a compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record

de novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative

law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that

he sustained a compensable injury.  
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I.  HISTORY

Shannon Wayne Campbell, now age 40, testified that

he had worked as a logger at various times since the age

of 18.  The claimant testified that he became employed

as a timber cutter for the respondents, Long Valley

Timber, in about May 2015.  The parties stipulated that

the employment relationship existed on September 23,

2015.  The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  And what happened to you on September 23rd 
of 2015?

A.  I was just - it was an accident.  I was
doing my job and I cut - I looked around and
thought everything was normal and I cut and I
was watching the tree fall and I got hit from
behind.  It just folded me over....

Q.  Do you know what exactly hit you?

A.  No.  I couldn’t say exactly what.

Q.  When you prepare to cut a tree, what
exactly do you do to get prepared?

A.  Well, look around and make sure everything
looks safe in the direction I am going to cut
it.  And I make my cut and I cut it. 

Q.  And did you notice any hazards that day?

A.  No, I wouldn’t have - yeah, if I would
have noticed anything, I would have took care
of it.  

Q.  Had you cut other trees earlier that day?

A.  All morning long....
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Q.  At the time of your accident, were you
taking any prescription drugs?

A.  Huh-uh.  No, ma’am.  

Q.  Okay.  Were you taking any kind of illegal
drugs?

A.  No, ma’am....

Q.  Were you taking any kind of substance on
the morning when you were injured that would
have affected your judgment?

A.  No, ma’am.

The respondents’ exhibits include a copy of a page

from an Instructional Manual regarding use of a

chainsaw.  The exhibit describes “Felling Instructions,”

“Buttress Route,” “Escape Path,” and “Gunning Sight.” 

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  Did [Wyatt Williams] provide you with this
diagram of how to properly cut?

A.  I don’t recall seeing this diagram....I am
not saying no and not saying yes....

Q.  On there it says, “First clear the tree
base and the work area from interfering limbs,
brush, and clean its lower portion with an
ax.”  Is that one of the things you are
supposed to do?

A.  With an ax?

Q.  Well, not necessarily with an ax, but are
you supposed to clear the area?

A.  Oh, yeah.
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Q.  All right.  And that would have included
grapevine and other trees hanging on.  Is that
correct?

A.  Yeah.  

Q.  Did you do that?

A.  Always.  

Q.  Did you do that this time?

A.  I didn’t see any that needed to be cut
loose or I wouldn’t have cut the tree, I mean,
if I seen something dangerous....

Q.  Did you see any grapevine on the tree?

A.  No, sir.  

Q.  Did you see grapevine entangling another
tree with that tree?

A.  No, or I wouldn’t have cut it.

The respondents’ attorney examined Wyatt Williams,

the respondent-employer’s owner-operator:

Q.  Where were you at when this occurred?

A.  I was operating the loader up on the
landing cutting the logs as they came up....

Q.  [Bret Baker] brought him back up.  He had
blood all over his face.  And I looked at it
and I told him that there was a deep gash and
we need to go to the emergency room.  He said,
“No, I don’t want to....I will be all right. 
I will cover it....So what I did was I told
Mr. Campbell to get in the truck, that I was
going to take him to the emergency room.  Just
flat out.  Again, he refused.  I mean, this is
going on probably six, seven, eight times that
I’d done this.  And at the time, I wrote out
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on what I had available, which is nothing more
than an index card because that is all I had
in my pickup.  I wrote out at the top that 
Shannon Campbell had refused medical
attention.  He signed it, I signed it, and as
a witness Bret Baker, skid operator.  

The record contains a handwritten note signed by

the claimant: “I Shannon Campbell refuse medical

treatment for head injury this 23rd day of September

2015.”  The note was signed and witnessed by Bret Baker

and Wyatt R. Williams.  The claimant testified that he

initially refused to seek medical treatment because “I

didn’t want his insurance to go up.  I didn’t want to

have a claim.  I didn’t want to mess up anything Wyatt

had going on, you know, with the insurance and

everything.”  

According to the record, however, the claimant did

seek medical treatment on his own at Washington Regional

Medical Center on September 23, 2015:

Patient presents for evaluation of head
injury, Patient presents for evaluation of
neck pain.
HISTORIAN: Patient was working today wearing
a hardhat when a large tree limb fell on his
hardhat breaking the hat.  Patient lost
consciousness briefly.  He complains of head
and neck pain.  He suffered a laceration to
the superior aspect of the forehead.  He also
reports some upper chest pain and mid back
pain.  He denies any blunt injury to the chest
or abdomen....
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Patient denies alcohol use, drug use....

Physical examination of the claimant’s head was

“Normocephalic, 3 cm laceration to the superior aspect

of the forehead with controlled bleeding.”  It was also

reported at that time:

HEAD: Head CT, without contrast shows, no
acute ischemic stroke, no intra-cerebral
hemorrhage, no mass, no midline shift, no
cerebral edema.
NECK: Cervical spine CT shows, Other findings:
No acute fracture.  Grade I anterolisthesis
C6-C7 from degenerative changes similar to
prior exam.
CHEST: Chest CT, with contrast shows, Other
findings: Possibly mild contusion in the right
lung with no associated rib fracture or
pneumothorax.  Possibly T4 and T5 superior
endplate compression fractures, no
retropulsion or significant loss of height.
ABDOMEN: Abdomen/pelvis CT scan, with contrast
shows, Other findings: No traumatic injury.

The diagnosis on September 23, 2015 was “PRIMARY: 

Concussion, ADDITIONAL: Compression fracture, Facial

laceration, Neck strain, Pulmonary contusion....Patient

was felt to have a concussion and facial laceration. 

His mental status is back to baseline currently.  He had

no concerning findings on CT of the brain or C-spine. 

Patient was felt to have very mild pulmonary contusion

on the right and also had very mild T4-T5 compression

fractures.  Findings were discussed with Dr. Jon Berry
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and with Dr. Mayshan Ghiassi.  Both physicians felt the

patient was stable to go home and could follow-up with

them.  Dr. Ghiassi recommended pain management but no

brace for his compression fractures.  Patient was

instructed to return if he develops worsening shortness

of breath.”  

Dr. Jon Berry noted on September 28, 2015, “Had a

limb fall on his head.  Was wearing a hard hat that was

broken in two.  Had a laceration on the forehead that

was sutured.  CT scans of brain neg, CT C-spine neg, CAP

with pulmonary contusion and T3-T4 superior endplate fx. 

Neurosurgery did not recommend bracing.  Patient is to

see them in 4 weeks.  Complains of some soreness in the

upper back and neck.  It bothers him mainly at night. 

Is taking hydrocodone 10 and cyclobenzaprine, and is out

of pain meds and has a few muscle relaxers left.  No

respiratory issues.”  Dr. Berry reported, “I think

overall he is doing well.  I gave him some pain med and

muscle relaxants.  I told him he needs to call the

neurosurgeon to make sure he has a follow up appt with

them.  I do not need to see him any more.  He wants to

go back to work and can’t afford not to so I gave him a

work release.”  Dr. Berry stated, “Shannon has been
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released to return to work 09/30/2015 with no

restrictions.”    

The record indicates that the respondent-employer

arranged for drug testing of the claimant and the other

employees who were present at the time of the accident. 

A specimen was collected from the claimant at Arkansas

Occupational Health Clinic on October 5, 2015.  The

record indicates that Dr. Konstantin V. Berestnev acted

as Medical Review Officer and reported on October 8,

2015 that the claimant’s specimen was Positive “for

benzodiazepine.”

A representative of Arkansas Occupational Health

Clinic informed Wyatt Williams on October 8, 2015

regarding the claimant, “Positive for Benzodiazepine. 

Admitted to taking someone’s medicine; probably Valium

thinking that it was a muscle relaxer.  If you have any

questions, just let us know.”

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the

claimant:

Q.  Now, the drug screen, you admitted to
taking someone’s medicine, Valium.  Is that
correct?

A.  No.  I was shocked when I got the results
I had a Valium.  I mean, I was just assuming
that it was my medication.  After the
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deposition, I was just, you know, wondering
myself how it was in my system.  And I asked
my girlfriend and she said that she had given
it to me because I was confused where that was
at.  I didn’t know if it was coming from the
doctor where.  I just know I hadn’t done
anything different, I didn’t think.    

Wyatt Williams corresponded with the claimant on

October 8, 2015, “I would like to thank you for your

service to our business LVT LLC.  After carefully

reviewing your work history which include; several days

late, sleeping on job site, several missed days and

failure to pass a drug test, I have no choice but to

terminate your employment with this company at this

time.”     

Michael Cates provided a statement on November 8,

2015:

The day Shannon got hurt, he came walking down
from the woods, had a big cut on his head and
was complaining of neck pain.  He said he
didn’t want to file Workman’s Comp because he
didn’t want Wyatt’s insurance to go up.  Then
he left to go to the hospital.  Brett and I
walked up to where the accident happened, we
found that he had cut a big red oak and in the
top of it was full of grape vines and the
grape vines were wrapped around a smaller
white oak tree behind where Shannon had cut
the bigger tree, so when the big tree fell it
pulled the smaller tree down, hitting Shannon,
because of the grapevines being wrapped around
it.  
Shannon came back to work a week later,
stating his doctor recommended he be off work
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4-6 weeks because of a neck injury, but
Shannon said he couldn’t afford to be off that
long, so he had the doctor that applied
stitches to a cut on his forehead, sign a work
release form.  Shannon told me that he didn’t
want to file Workman’s Comp because he
couldn’t pass a drug test.  

Dr. Paul E. Daidone examined the claimant on

November 17, 2015 and reported no abnormalities in the

claimant’s head, cervical spine, thoracic spine, or

lumbar spine.  Dr. Daidone assessed Chronic pain

syndrome, Chronic Back Pain, and Chronic hand pain,

right.  Dr. Daidone prescribed medication but instructed

the claimant, “I discussed with the patient in lay

terms, that the use of opiate medications on a daily

basis will result in physical dependence, tolerance, and

if taken other than as prescribed, or in combinations

with other medications that were not listed or noted by

the patient, that they may cause serious debility or

death.  The patient was counseled that narcotic

medications are only one part of an overall plan of pain

management.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Mayshan Ghiassi

on December 16, 2015.  Dr. Ghiassi assessed “1. 

Thoracic spine fracture....It was a pleasure visiting

with Mr. Campbell in my Neurosurgery Clinic today.  He
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was involved in a traumatic injury [resulting in]

superior endplate fractures of T4 and T5.  He has done

extremely well with conservative management.  I reviewed

his x-rays from today that show no progression of

deformity.  My recommendations are that he see me back

in clinic in 3 months’ time with repeat x-rays.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on December 16, 2015. 

The claimant contended that he “sustained injuries to

his brain, neck, upper back, lower back, lung, and

forehead on September 21, 2015 while cutting a tree when

a branch hit him in the head and knocked him to the

ground and broke his hard hat.  The claimant contends

that he is entitled to medical treatment, temporary

total disability benefits, and an attorney’s fee.”  

The respondents contended, “The claimant refused

medical treatment, both verbally and in writing, on

September 23, 2015.  The claimant was examined on

September 30, 2015, released to return to work full

duty, and discharged from care.  The result of the

claimant’s post-accident drug screen was positive for

Valium which the claimant admits was not prescribed to

him at the time of the incident.  This claim has been

denied due to the positive result of the drug screen.”  
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The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Compensability of injury to the claimant’s
brain, neck, upper back, lower back, lung, and
forehead on September 23, 2015.
2.  Medical treatment.
3.  Temporary total disability benefits from
September 23, 2015 through a date yet to be
determined, minus four days worked.
4.  Fees for legal services.

A hearing was held on March 9, 2016.  At that time,

the claimant reserved the issue of temporary total

disability benefits.  The claimant testified that he

suffered from headaches and back pain but that he was no

longer taking prescription medications.  An

administrative law judge filed an opinion on March 30,

2016.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable

injury.  The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
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and place of occurrence[.] ...

(B) “Compensable injury” does not include:
(iv)(a) Injury where the accident was
substantially occasioned by the use of
alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription drugs
used in contravention of physician’s orders.
(b) The presence of alcohol, illegal drugs, or
prescription drugs used in contravention of
a physician’s orders shall create a
rebuttable presumption that the injury or
accident was substantially occasioned by the
use of alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription
drugs used in contravention of physician’s
orders.
(c) Every employee is deemed by his or her
performance of services to have impliedly
consented to reasonable and responsible
testing by properly trained medical or law
enforcement personnel for the presence of any
of the aforementioned substances in the
employee’s body.
(d) An employee shall not be entitled to
compensation unless it is proved by a
preponderance of the evidence that the
alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription drugs
utilized in contravention of the physician’s
orders did not substantially occasion the
injury or accident.  

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary 

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a
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compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  Claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a

compensable injury on September 23, 2015.  Specifically,

claimant has failed to rebut the presumption that his

injury or accident was substantially occasioned by the

use of illegal drugs or drugs used in contravention of a

physician’s orders.”  

It is the duty of the Full Commission to enter

findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence and not on whether there is any substantial

evidence to support the administrative law judge’s

findings.  Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App.

184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  The Full Commission reviews

an administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and it

is the duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own

fact-finding independent of that done by the

administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55
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Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury.  The

claimant became employed as a timber cutter for the

respondents in May 2015.  The parties stipulated that

the employment relationship existed on September 23,

2015.  The claimant testified that he was performing

employment services for the respondents, cutting a tree,

when “I got hit from behind.  It just folded me over.” 

There were no witnesses to the accident, but the

claimant’s co-workers quickly realized that the claimant

had been injured.  An employee of the respondents,

Michael Cates, wrote, “The day Shannon got hurt, he came

walking down from the woods, had a big cut on his head

and was complaining of neck pain.  He said he didn’t

want to file Workman’s Comp because he didn’t want

Wyatt’s insurance to go up.”  

The record indeed shows that the claimant at first

refused employer-authorized medical treatment following
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the accidental injury.  There were allegations by some

of the claimant’s co-workers that the claimant was using

illegal drugs or prescription drugs used in

contravention of physician’s orders at the time of the

injury.  A statutory presumption is a rule of law by

which the finding of a basic fact gives rise to the

existence of a presumed fact, unless sufficient evidence

to the contrary is presented to rebut that presumption. 

ERC Contr. Yard & Sales v. Robertson, 335 Ark. 63, 977

S.W.2d 212 (1998).  Whether a rebuttable presumption is

overcome by the evidence is a question of fact for the

Commission to determine.  Continental Express v. Harris,

61 Ark. App. 198, 965 S.W.2d 811 (1998).  Once the

presence of illegal drugs or prescription drugs used in

contravention of a physician’s orders is established as

a fact, there is a presumption that any injury or

accident was substantially occasioned by the use of the

presence of illegal drugs or prescription drugs used in

contravention of a physician’s orders.  ERC Contr. Yard

& Sales, supra.

In the present matter, the presence of illegal

drugs or prescription drugs used in contravention of a

physician’s orders has not been shown.  There were
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hearsay allegations that the claimant used illegal

drugs, but there was no evidence corroborating those

allegations.  The credibility of witnesses and the

weight to be given their testimony are matters

exclusively within the province of the Commission. 

James River Corp. v. Walters, 53 Ark. App. 59, 918

S.W.2d 211 (1996).  The Commission is not required to

believe the testimony of the claimant or any other

witness but may accept and translate into findings of

fact only those portions of the testimony it deems

worthy of belief.  Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51 Ark.

App. 100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995).  There is no evidence

corroborating the allegations of Michael Cates or Bret

Baker that the claimant at first did not seek medical

treatment due to an unwillingness to submit to drug

testing.

The evidence simply does not demonstrate the

presence of illegal drugs or prescription drugs used in 

contravention of a physician’s orders at the time of the

September 23, 2015 accidental injury.  The respondents

on appeal cite a Commission case, Brooks v. Southland

Racing Corp., Workers’ Compensation Commission F907809

(Oct. 19, 2010).  In Brooks, the Full Commission found
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that an accidental injury was substantially occasioned

by the claimant’s use of illegal drugs.  The claimant

did not appeal the Commission’s findings.  It is well-

settled that Commission decisions are not precedent to

the Arkansas Court of Appeals.  Death & Permanent Total

Disability Trust Fund v. Myers, 2014 Ark. App. 102,

citing Family Dollar v. Edwards, 97 Ark. App. 156, 245

S.W.3d 181 (2006).  See also Taylor v. Pfeiffer Plbg. &

Htg. Co., 8 Ark. App. 144, 648 S.W.2d 526 (1983).

Absent evidence that the claimant had illegal drugs

or drugs utilized in contravention of a physician’s

orders at the time of the accidental injury, the

presumption does not apply.  Morrilton Manor v. Brimage,

58 Ark. App. 252, 952 S.W.2d 170 (1997).  In the present

matter, there is no evidence corroborating the hearsay

statements that the claimant may have had illegal drugs

in his system at the time of the September 23, 2015

accidental injury.  We recognize that drug testing

several days later, on October 5, 2015, showed the

presence of “benzodiazepine,” described by Dr. Berestnev

as Valium.  Again, this evidence does not demonstrate

that Valium was present in the claimant’s body at the

time of the September 23, 2015 accidental injury.  In
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addition, there is no probative evidence before the

Commission demonstrating that the claimant’s alleged

failure to notice grapevine in a tree was the result of

illegal drugs or prescription drugs used in

contravention of a physician’s orders, including Valium.

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he

sustained an accidental injury causing physical harm to

the body.  The claimant proved that the injury arose out

of and in the course of employment and required medical

services.  The injury was caused by a specific incident

and was identifiable by time and place of occurrence on

September 23, 2015.  The claimant established a

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings.  These objective medical findings

include a laceration to the claimant’s forehead, a

pulmonary contusion, and a thoracic compression

fracture.  These objective medical findings were caused

by the September 23, 2015 accidental injury.  The

evidence does not demonstrate that any illegal drugs or

prescription drugs used in contravention of a

physician’s orders were present at the time of the
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accidental injury.  Therefore, the respondents did not

prove that the accident was substantially occasioned by

the use of illegal drugs or prescription drugs used in

contravention of a physician’s orders.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant proved

that the medical treatment of record provided following

the September 23, 2015 accidental injury was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant proved that additional

diagnostic testing as recommended by Dr. Ghiassi on

December 16, 2015 was reasonably necessary in connection

with the compensable injury.  The claimant has reserved

the issue of his entitlement to temporary total

disability benefits.  Because the Commission is awarding

no indemnity benefits at this time, that issue being

reserved, we need not adjudicate the issue of the

claimant’s average weekly wage.  For prevailing on

appeal to the Full Commission, the claimant’s attorney

is entitled to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500),

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).  
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

   
SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion reversing the opinion of an administrative law

judge filed on March 30, 2016, finding that the claimant

failed to overcome the rebuttable presumption that his

September 23, 2015 injury-causing accident was

substantially occasioned by the use of illegal drugs or

prescription drugs used in contravention of the

physician’s orders.  See, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(b).  More specifically, the majority found that

there was no corroborating evidence to support

allegations by two of the claimant’s co-workers that the

claimant initially refused medical treatment due to his

unwillingness to submit to a drug test.  According to

the majority, their testimony was unsubstantiated

hearsay.  
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The record establishes that the claimant

sustained fairly substantial injuries as a result of his

September 23, 2015 accident; injuries that forced him to

seek emergency medical treatment later that same

evening.  The record further establishes that the

claimant refused immediate medical treatment for these

injuries against the insistence and directive of company

owner/operator, Wyatt Williams.  According to Williams,

after several attempts to persuade him that he needed

emergency medical attention, the claimant “flat out

refused” to allow Williams to drive him to the hospital. 

Therefore, Williams had the claimant sign a statement

acknowledging that he refused emergency medical

treatment, with Williams and another employee signing as

witnesses. 

The claimant testified that it is his custom

to “look around to make sure everything looks safe in

the direction I am going to cut it [a tree]” before

making the actual cut.  The claimant stated that he had

cut other trees on the morning of September 23, 2015,

without incident.  The claimant testified that, had he

seen the grapevines entangling the tree he cut with a

smaller tree - - the one by which he was injured - - he
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would have cut the vines away before felling the larger

tree.  The claimant denied that he had used alcohol,

illegal, or legal drugs in contravention of a doctor’s

order on the date of his accident. 

The medical records demonstrate that the

claimant was not drug tested until October 5, 2015.  The

results of this test were positive for Benzodiazepine. 

The claimant admitted “taking someone else’s medicine;

probably Valium thinking that it was a muscle relaxer.” 

On cross-examination, however, the claimant testified

that he was “shocked” to learn that he had Valium in his

system.  According to the claimant, he asked his

girlfriend about it and she told him that she had given

it to him “because I was confused where that was at.” 

The claimant continued as follows: “I didn’t know if it

was coming from the doctor where. I just know I hadn’t

done anything different, I didn’t think.”

Two co-workers testified that the claimant

informed them after he returned to work following his

September 28, 2015 medical release that he had refused

immediate medical attention contemporaneously with his

injury because he would not have passed a drug test. 

The claimant’s co-worker, Michael Cates, testified in
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this regard as follows:

Well, we were out there working and
he was complaining that his neck was
hurting and he said he had to come
back to work because he needed the
money. And I said, “Well, if you
file Workmen’s (sic) Comp, then you
wouldn’t be in this situation.” And
he said that he couldn’t pass the
drug test is why he didn’t file
Workmen’s (sic) Comp and that’s what
we talked about in the woods. 

A second co-worker, Bret Baker, testified that

the claimant told him prior to his accident that he

“liked using the painkillers” and that “he was waking up

and eating Xanax and painkillers before coming to work.” 

This witness further testified that he observed the

claimant displaying erratic behavior prior to his

September 2015 accident.  According to Baker, some days

he saw the claimant sleeping in his truck before “he

even got into the woods,” and other days “he would just

be wide awake and telling us all kinds of stuff.” 

Although the claimant usually denied to Baker that he

was taking drugs, Baker confirmed that the claimant had

also admitted to him that “there were days that he was.” 

Baker stated that the claimant admitted using Xanax,

Klonopin, and oxydodone: none of which were prescribed

to him.  
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When asked what kind of employee the claimant

had been Mr. Williams responded as follows:

Well, Mr. Campbell had a lot of
drama in his life, so on a scale of
one to ten, when he was there he did
all right, but when he wasn’t there
- - I mean, I was trying to keep him
to work a lot of times. He was
showing up late. There was days he
wouldn’t show up. There was days
that I didn’t have any clue where he
was at and we would sit there and
wait in the parking lot 30 minutes.
I would go on to work. He would come
dragging in later on an hour or two
later in his pickup

One time I remember he came and we
were actually working there doing
other things and he would follow us
around in his pickup and be sleeping
in his truck until - - I think that
one particular day it was 9:30 or
10:00 o’clock. We went on to the
woods. He wasn’t very reliable.

    
Case law states that when no drug test given,

the Commission cannot resort to conjecture or

speculation to find that the injured claimant had drugs

or alcohol in his system at the time of his accident,

see, Norwood Logging, Inc. V. Lewis, 2009 Ark. App. 395,

8, 2009 Ark. App. LEXIS 347 (2009); citing Morrilton

Manor v. Brimmage, 58 Ark. App. 252, 952 S.W.2d 170

(1997), nevertheless, the court has affirmed the

Commission’s denial of benefits pursuant to the
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claimant’s failure to overcome the rebuttable

presumption found in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(b),

where the Commission’s decision was based on inferences

deduced from the evidence and not from direct evidence,

because the inferences drawn by the Commission were ones

that a reasonable mind could accept as adequate to

support its conclusion. (See, for example, Frank

Richardson v. Tyson, Inc., Full Commission Opinion filed

on May 14, 2007 (Claim No. F512187)), aff’d., Richardson

v. Tyson, Inc., 2008 Ark. App. LEXIS 295, 2008 WL 946155

(2008).

A general review of cases concerning Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(b) indicates that these cases are very

fact specific.  Norwood Logging, Inc. v. Lewis, supra,

does not create a bright line rule that if a drug test

is not administered contemporaneously with the accident,

the rebuttable presumption does not arise.  This would

create a scenario by which any injured claimant could

overcome the rebuttable presumption found in Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(b) by simply refusing immediate

medical treatment.

A co-worker described the claimant emerging

from the woods following his accident with blood coming
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down his face, and the claimant’s boss felt the

claimant’s condition warranted immediate medical

attention; in fact insisting that he take the claimant

to the emergency room.  Refusing, the claimant went

home, took a shower, then informed his girlfriend that

he was going to the emergency room.  The claimant was

subsequently diagnosed with a head laceration, cervical

strain, pulmonary contusion, concussion, and a

compression fracture of the thoracic spine.  It is,

therefore, questionable why the claimant refused

immediate medical treatment for his injuries, both

verbally and in writing, and in contravention of his

boss’s directive in view of the serious nature of those

injuries.  Although the claimant testified that he

refused immediate medical treatment because he did not

think he was seriously injured, and he did not want to

cause his boss’s insurance to go up, he subsequently

informed two co-workers that he would not have passed a

drug test.  Therefore, the claimant conveniently avoided

the issue altogether by refusing contemporaneous

emergency treatment. 

Moreover, although the claimant denied having

used Valium on the day of his injury, this drug was
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later found in the claimant’s system by a drug test. 

When questioned concerning this finding, the claimant

gave a nonsensical answer, essentially blaming the

presence of Valium in his system on his girlfriend, who

did not testify at the hearing before the commission,

thereby failing to corroborate his testimony in this

regard. 

Furthermore, each of the witnesses in this

claim testified concerning the dangerous nature of their

employment duties, and why the job must, therefore, be

approached with utmost caution.  In fact, Mr. Cates

described it as “one of the most dangerous jobs you can

have,” which is why regular safety meetings were held,

and employees were given specific instructions on

cutting down a tree.  Yet, according to his co-workers

and boss, the claimant sometimes displayed erratic

behavior on the job, he admitted to Berry that he

sometimes used illegally obtained narcotics and other

mind-altering drugs while on the job, and he was an

unreliable employee.  Moreover, that the claimant would

neglect to ensure that there were no grapevines attached

to the tree he intended to cut - - as he stated he

normally did - - is proof in and of itself that the
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claimant was not using the same standard of caution and

care which he testified he normally uses when cutting

down tree, thus showing that his judgement was impaired

at the time of his accident.

Based upon the above and foregoing, I must

respectfully dissent from the majority finding that the

claimant has overcome the rebuttable presumption found

in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(b).   

KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


